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Introduction

The scope of the "Council Decision on the application of certain guidelines in the field of 
officially supported export credits is to transfer the "Arrangement on officially supported 
export credits" negotiated within the Export Credit Group of the OECD (the "Arrangement") 
in its version of 2005 into EU law. With this, the existing EU legislation of 2002 which is 
based on a previous version of the Arrangement will be replaced. 

The motivation for Commission and Council of transferring the Arrangement into EU law is 
that it provides additional legal certainty to the Export Credit Agencies (ECAs) of the 
Member States of the EU that their operations will not be challenged in front of the WTO 
Dispute Mechanism. Under the WTO’s Agreement on Subsidies and Countervailing Measures 
(ASCM) which provides the legally binding international framework for regulating 
government subsidies, export credit support to private corporations is not considered a 
subsidy, if the support is done in compliance with the OECD Arrangement (safe heaven). 

The OECD Arrangement is a so-called "Gentlemen’s Agreement among its Participants", a 
flexible, legally non-binding instrument in the hands of its Participants, who can modify it 
without having to follow the OECD decision-making procedures or ratification process. 
Former versions of the OECD Arrangement were transposed into Participant's law with 
additional requirements beyond what was established by the OECD Arrangement. It is hence 
possible for Parliament to add requirements to the Arrangement in the process of transposing 
it into EU law, and your Rapporteur recommends making use of this possibility.

A specific problem arises from the fact that the OECD is continuously amending the 
Arrangement, while the process of transposing the Arrangement into EU law has to be done 
on the base of a particular version of the Arrangement. The present Proposal for Decision is 
based on a version of the OECD Arrangement of 2005, while in the meantime certain chapters 
of this version have been revised within the OECD and one chapter has been added. 

Role and magnitude of Export Credit Agencies (ECAs)

ECAs are public agencies that provide government-backed loans, guarantees, credits and 
insurance to private corporations from their home country to do business abroad, particularly 
in the financially and politically risky developing world. Most industrialized countries, 
including all EU Member States and most emerging countries have at least one ECA, which is 
usually an official or quasi-official branch of their government. 

Regarding medium/long term loans and credits (beyond two years), ECAs collectively 
account for the world's largest source of official financing for private-sector projects. ECAs' 
underwriting of large industrial and infrastructure projects in developing countries topples 
several times the combined annual funding of all Multilateral Development Banks. 

Regarding short term financing (below two years; mainly the financing of trade operations), 
ECAs in 2007 supported about 10 per cent of world trade, representing about 1.4 trillion USD 
in transactions and investments. These numbers will have increased due to the current 
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financial crisis, in which ECAs are called upon by the G-20 to facilitate trade flows by 
providing additional short-term funding.
One of the biggest ECAs of OECD members is the ExIM-Bank of the USA, which is 
designed to play a lead role in the new National Export Initiative (NEI) of the US-
Administration to boost the countries share in global exports. Also the emerging countries 
have discovered the value of ECA's in their export promotion strategies. The Chinese ExIm-
Bank is among the three largest ECAs.

The collective magnitude of the export credit guarantees provided in the period 2004-2009 by 
EU Member States ECAs is in the range of € 468 billion. The financial crisis caused an 
explosion in demand for ECA financing for projects. Once a project has an ECA cover, 
private banks are less reluctant to finance these projects.

Export Credit Agencies (ECAs) and sustainable development

ECAs are estimated to support twice the amount of oil, gas and mining projects as do all 
Multilateral Development Banks together. Half of all Co2-emission-intensive industrial 
projects in developing countries have some form of ECA support, according to a study of the 
World Resources Institute of 2000. Partly this is because most of these projects are high risk 
due to their environmental, political, social and cultural impacts, and would not come to life 
without the support and financial backing of ECAs. 

However, ECAs also often back projects that the World Bank Group and other multilateral 
banks find too risky and environmentally harmful to support. Partly, this is due to the intense 
competition among ECAs to open markets for their home corporations. This creates a "race to 
the bottom" that encourages ECA support of projects with weak or no project environmental 
or social safeguards. 

The Ilisu Dam in Turkey, which would displace some 78,000 people, mainly ethnic Kurds, 
and have devastating environmental consequences, is a case in point. The World Bank 
declined to fund the project. Notwithstanding, ECAs from Austria, Switzerland and Germany 
went ahead, although they were eventually forced to withdraw due to international pressure. 

Hence, ECAs are strategic development linchpins that play an enormous part in the 
environmentally harmful impacts of corporate activity. As government-backed institutions, 
ECAs should and could instead play an important role in promoting the transition to a low 
carbon economy in coherence with their national government climate commitments.

ECAs for the most part also have no developmental mandate or obligations, yet they account 
for the single biggest component of developing country's debt, estimated on average at around 
one third of the total debt of developing countries. While proper debt management can lead to 
positive development impacts, ECAs often push countries to create debt to pay back loans for 
projects that are inconsistent with the goals of sustainable development, that have design 
weaknesses, and that are associated with corruption. Thus, to the extent that excessive or 
inappropriate developing country debt loads shackles the sustainable development process in 
these countries, ECAs are in large part responsible. 
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Compliance with the disciplines of the OECD Agreement

ECAs offer support for export transactions that would not or not at affordable prices be 
offered by the private sector because the private capital market lacks sufficient information to 
properly assess the risks of the transaction. ECAs do not have better information. However, 
they have a much higher risk-absorbing capacity than private actors, because they do not have 
to pay taxes and make profit. Thus, ECA have much more lee-way to break-even on an 
extended credit than private banks.

Hence, ECAs facilitate legitimate trade where the private capital market fails. However, for 
that same reason ECAs are also potentially a massive distortion of trade, if their financing 
operations are not disciplined by common rules.

The basis of compliance is that ECAs respect common minimum rules regarding the pricing 
of their financial operations. The most important rules are: 

- all forms of officially supported export credits are subject to repayment requirements 
within a certain time limit;

- ECAs offering direct credits on a fixed rate have to apply the relevant Commercial 
Interest Reference Rate (CIRR) as minimum interest rate;

- if ECAs extend guarantees or insurance of an export operation they are obliged to 
charge a Minimum Premium Rate (MPR) to cover the risk of non-payment of export 
credits (credit risk), which shall be risk based and adequate to cover long-term 
operating costs and losses (break-even point). Such a Premium must also be charged in 
addition to the interest rate in case of a direct credit.

If these rules are not respected, then the operation of an ECA is deemed to constitute an 
unlawful and market-distorting subsidy.

OECD Guidelines and failure to provide for transparency

Your Rapporteur fully recognizes that ECAs are an important instrument in the present 
situation of the credit crunch to uphold trade and investments of European companies. In light 
of public deficit situations in most EU Member States, it seems however of utmost importance 
that their operations are financially sound. ECAs are not only ever more deeply involved in 
short-term trade financing, but also might need to face up to an increased number of defaults 
on large credits and guarantees extended in the past. It would undermine the public support 
for ECAs, if it would appear that they need to turn to the tax payer for re-financing their 
operations. 

However, it proves impossible to find out what ECAs finance or have financed in the past. 
There are only scant data available. Some national ECAs do not even report the overall 
balance of their annual operations regularly. Many others do not report disaggregated data of 
their sectoral lending or the geographical distribution. For instance Coface (the ECA of 
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France) does not report general information about amounts guaranteed or regional/sectoral 
divisions and its website does not offer annual reports.  This is in spite of transparency 
requirements in the OECD Arrangement of 2005 which all EU Member States adhere to and 
which shall now be transferred into EU law. 

The lack of transparency facilitates huge cost and time overruns in disrespect of the break-
even disciplines contained in the OECD Arrangement, as is for example the case regarding 
the Olkiluoto Nuclear Power plant of Finland, co-financed by Coface. It also facilitates 
bribery and corruption, as is the case in the notorious Nigeria Liquid Natural Gas project co-
financed by the ECAs of the UK, Netherlands, Italy and the US where the exporters who 
ultimately benefited from ECA support were registered in a tax haven.

Your Rapporteur deems the reporting requirements in the OECD Arrangement as insufficient 
to monitor the soundness of the financial operations of the European ECAs. He is moreover 
concerned about the very real prospect of an increased number of defaults in the future, 
particularly in the wake of the financial crisis. As for the financing sector in general, the 
current financial crisis should make us legislators aware that more detailed reporting 
disciplines are needed than are actually contained in the OECD Arrangement.

Your Rapporteur suggests establishing a requirement for the EU Member States to annually 
report to the Commission on the activities of their ECAs according at least to the standards in 
force in the US. 

OECD Guidelines and failure to provide for fair competition

In the face of re-emerging protectionism, it is important to make sure that ECAs operate on 
fair competition rules. Instead of seeking the own advantage - while accusing China or others 
of supplying illegitimate state-aid to their companies - the ECAs of EU Member States should 
set standards of fair competition rules, on which basis the EU can become assertive within the 
OECD framework. 

The OECD Arrangement does not contain the requirements needed to guarantee the fair 
pricing of premiums since it entails no disciplines with regard to transparency and minimum 
standards in the application of social and environmental risk calculations. The OECD 
Arrangement foresees only the voluntary notification of such calculations. This must be seen 
in the context that most ECA backed projects are so risky that the private capital market opts 
out. Failure to set minimum standards in the calculation of social or environmental risk factors 
in credit or guarantee costs promotes a race, even among the ECAs of EU Member States, for 
the cheapest credit costs, thus promoting disguised protectionism.

Subject to verification with the EU rules on state-aid, your Rapporteur suggests to tidy up 
transparency requirements on risk calculations and the disclosure of off-balance sheet vehicles 
and make the notification of social and environmental risk calculations mandatory.

OECD Guidelines and Lisbon requirement for EU external action coherence
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ECAs are potentially well placed public policy instruments to contribute to the financing of 
international objectives to which the EU committed to, regarding especially climate change 
and poverty alleviation. With the Lisbon Treaty comes a strengthened coherence requirement 
for the entire field of external action of the EU. ECAs surely need to be judged against these 
objectives.

Notwithstanding the new situation under the Lisbon TFEU and the evidence that a large 
majority of ECA credits and guarantees promotes oil, mining and extractive activities which 
according to the World Bank are least contributing to poverty alleviation, the Commission in 
its proposal for the legislative chapeau of the dossier perceives no need to review the OECD 
Arrangement for its coherence with EU policies and objectives (Recital 1) or to provide for an 
impact assessment (Recital 2). 

Your Rapporteur suggests including horizontal requirements which could effectively guide 
European Member State ECAs to contribute to EU policies and objectives.


